NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 3, 2009
ALAMOGORDO, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 10:00 a.m., Thursday, September 3, 2009
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:00 a.m., Thursday, September 3, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, David Baland, and Christine Hall.  Board member participating by phone was Caroline Benavidez.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance; Danette Fuller, Acting Director of Student Services; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSBVI staff Kathy Bulle was in attendance.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Kathy Bulle is doing her administrative coursework and expressed a desire to attend this meeting of the Board of Regents.
IV. Announcements – Comments

David Baland wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he arrived in Alamogordo on Wednesday evening and was able to spend some time with his daughter and met the dorm staff and his daughter’s classmates.  He stated that he is very happy with the environment that is provided for our students in the dorm.  He stated that he is happy to be at this meeting, and offered his apology for missing the last regular meeting.    
James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is also glad to be at this meeting.  He stated that everything is going well following his kidney transplant.
Christine Hall wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that the Parents of Blind Children Division with the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) has been very active with many recent events that were attended by a lot of parents and children.  She stated that some of the parents will be taking the Braille class that is being offered by Kathy Gray in Albuquerque.  She stated the New Mexico branch of the National Federation of the Blind will be in the state fair parade on September 12th, and the NMSBVI ECP will also have their float in the parade.  She stated that it is the 200th birthday of Louis Braille and a bicentennial commemorative coin has been produced by the U.S. Mint.  She stated that $10.00 of every coin that is sold will go towards Braille literacy.  The NM NFB has ordered 75 of these coins for sale within our state.  She stated that anyone who is interested in purchasing one of these coins can contact her.  The purchase price is $42.00 for the proof, which is sealed in a case, and $34.00 for an uncirculated coin that is in a case that can be opened and handled.  She stated that these coins are only available for a limited time.  All coins that have not been sold at the end of the year will be melted down and the coin will not be reproduced.  
Caroline Benavidez wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been very busy with the beginning of the new school year.  She stated all 6 of the students that are in her primary Braille class are from the NMSBVI ECP program.  She stated that it is exciting to get students from the ECP, and that the students are doing great in school.  
Alicia McAninch wished everyone a good morning.  She welcomed everyone to this meeting and stated that it is always good to be on campus.  Since the last meeting she was able to attend the Alamogordo Campus staff orientation for the new school year and was able to welcome back returning staff and meet and welcome our new staff.  She stated that she was also able to attend a parent panel that was part of the orientation.  This panel consisted of parents of blind and visually impaired children who attend our school as well as public school with support from our itinerant teachers.  She stated that David Baland participated as a member of the panel.  It was heartwarming and informative to hear about the trials and tribulations, and successes of these parents and their children.  She stated that she enjoyed the staff orientation day and thanked Superintendent Lyle for inviting her to participate.  
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

There was no one present for parent input.
B. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.   Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no changes to the agenda.    
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 17, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 17, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report, and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – June 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Report for June 2009.  She stated that this report reflects a loss of market value in the amount of $561.344.03.  However, we have received the July 2009 report from the State Investment Council which reflects a gain in market value for the month of July 2009.  She stated that the current market value of NMSBVI investment is $7,129,088.42.  This reflects the recent withdrawal of $500,000.00 from the quasi-endowment.  She stated that we plan to have the NM State Investment Council present to the Board during the October 2009 Regular Meeting which is scheduled to be held in Albuquerque on October 29, 2009.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the June 2009 Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2009.  She reported that at the end of June 2009, which is the end of the 2008-2009 fiscal year, all departments were within budget.  We did not find it necessary to make any revisions to overall budget balances for the month of June 2009.  She stated that line item changes that were made are very minor.  She stated that she would be happy to review the line item changes for the Board, if that is their desire.  The Board did not feel that it was necessary to review these minor changes.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the June 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  There were no questions or concerns.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the June 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – June 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for June 2009.  She stated that these reports are provided to the Board so that they may determine whether NMSBVI keeps enough cash on hand to pay its obligations.  She stated that this report does reflect that our cash and cash equivalents exceed our liabilities.   President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the June 2009 Balance Sheet.  There were no questions.
President McAninch and the Board of Regents thanked all NMSBVI staff for their hard work and fiscal responsibility.  Their hard work has not only allowed NMSBVI to end the 2008-2009 fiscal year within the approved budget, but below it.
VIII.
Executive Session.
10:23 a.m. to 11:46 a.m., September 3, 2009
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:23 a.m., Thursday, September 3, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues including Update on Search for Business & Finance Director, and Outreach Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information including Student Issues Related to Air Transportation, and Student Issue; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Baland, Miyagishima, Hall, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:46 a.m., Thursday, September 3, 2009 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues including Update on Search for Business & Finance Director, and Outreach Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information including Student Issues Related to Air Transportation, and Student Issue; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Maritza Marte as a Math Instructor at an annual salary of $53,333.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Bernadette Consilio as an Orientation & Mobility Instructor at an annual salary of $50,154.99.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Jennifer Perry as an Outreach Itinerant Teacher at an annual salary of $38,719.00.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus
Behavorial Specialist Jackie Cope provided the Board with an overview of the new Life Skills Program and a tour of the Life Skills Program classrooms.  The Life Skills Program has been designed to ensure that NMSBVI fulfills its Mission and Vision statements by teaching our students the skills necessary to live an independent and productive life.  David Baland asked at what age students start receiving the education that the Life Skills Program provides.  Jackie Cope stated that age 14 is the starting target age for getting students involved in the Life Skills Program.  At age 14 they will get at least one hour per day instruction.  As they get closer to graduation they will get additional instruction which will be based on their needs and their progression up to that point.  Some students may end up with 3 to 4 hours of instruction per day as they near graduation.  
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policy and Procedures.
Retha Coburn presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330.  The primary purpose of this revision is to provide purchasing limits and approval requirements for construction projects and revisions to ongoing construction projects.  Approval authorities clarified in this policy are NM Board of Finance, Public School Facilities Authority, and NM Higher Education Department.  Purchasing limits and approval requirements outlined in this policy are per current state statutes.  The revision also stipulates that when local purchases are completed, evidence of the purchase, i.e. detailed/itemized receipt, must be submitted to Central Receiving immediately following the purchase.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.


A.
Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the proposed Personnel Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. 
Quarterly Program Reports.
Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller reviewed the quarterly program reports for the Residential Campus, ECP Preschool and Kindergarten Programs, Outreach Department, Infant Toddler Program, including the Infant Toddler Program goals, Outreach 3 to 5 Year Old Program, Instructional Resource Center, Visually Impaired Program (Personnel Prep Program), and Braille Production.  In addition to the review of the program reports Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller provided an overview of activities and initiatives within each program.  
C.
Fiscal Year 2009 Report of Actuals.

Retha Coburn reviewed the 2009 Report of Actuals which is contained within the June 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that the report of actuals information will be incorporated into the forms that are required by the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  She stated that when the HED forms are completed she will forward the electronic copy to the Board for their review and information.  She stated that the HED reports are due by September 15, 2009.  The revenue side of the report of actuals indicates that we budgeted $18,426,000.00 as anticipated revenue.  The actual amount that was received totaled $16,730,000.00.  While this may seem like a huge difference it is important to know that $1.5 million of the difference is capital outlay projects that are not complete.  We have not done a draw request for the $1.5 million, and will not until the projects are complete.  The balances will be carried forward to fiscal year 2010.  She stated that we will see the same differences reflected in the capital outlay actuals.  She stated that the revenues for FY 2009 are good.  She pointed out that during FY 2009 we received $10,762,881.00 in permanent fund distributions, which is an increase over FY 2008.  The cumulative totals for FY 2009 indicates that we budgeted an expenditure level of $13,887,000.00, but only expended $12,145,000.00, which left a balance of $1.7 million.  This savings is a direct result of all departments working together to ensure that our funds are wisely utilized.  She stated that administration is very happy to see these balances at the end of FY 2009 because we are expected to maintain the FY 2009 budget levels during FY 2010.  The restricted budget to actuals reflects that we do did not spend more than we received.  We work very hard to ensure that we stay within this practice.  The capital outlay budget, appropriated balances, will be carried over to the FY 2010 budget, in the amount of $1.5 million, because the projects have not been completed, and draw requests have not be submitted.  During FY 2009 the Board of Regents approved the expenditure of $500,131.51 of quasi-endowment funds for capital outlay projects, equipment, and vehicles.  NMSBVI spent $409,590.92, which left a budget balance of $90,540.59.  She stated that quite awhile ago, the Board of Regents approved the expenditure of $58,976.00 for the reroofing of the Central Receiving building.  She stated that to date we have not been able to begin that project as the quotes far exceed the approved budget.  This is primarily due to the fact that the building is a registered historical site and the cost of materials and labor to keep the building within the standards set by the state for historical buildings far exceeds what we initially budgeted.  She stated that an updated request will be brought back to the board once it is fully developed.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  David Baland asked if we anticipate that the permanent fund revenues will stay the same for FY 2010 as they were for FY 2009.  Retha Coburn stated that the permanent fund has stabilized, and we were actually expecting an increase in distribution for FY 2010, however it now appears that the increase will be less than what were anticipating.  David Baland asked if that means that we will need to draw more from the quasi-endowment.  Retha Coburn stated that we anticipate that we will need to draw between $200 and $300 thousand from the quasi-endowment during FY 2010.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2009 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Fiscal Year 2009 Performance Based Budgeting – Report of Measures & Outcomes.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Fiscal Year 2009 Performance Based Budgeting – Report of Measures & Outcomes. She stated that we are required to account for the good stewardship use of the dollars that we receive.  To do this we set performance measures for our programs.  The report that is presented to the board is the tool that we utilize to set and monitor these performance measures.  She stated that she would be happy to review each area of the report if that is the desire of the board.  The board did not feel it necessary to receive a line by line review of the report.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve Fiscal Year 2009 Performance Based Budgeting Report of Measures & Outcomes, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Purchase of 0.5 Acre Adjacent to ECP Site.


Retha Coburn presented a request to use $131,433.00 from the quasi-endowment funds for the purchase of 0.5 acre adjacent to the new ECP facility.  She explained that this 0.5 acre has been part of the building project since the design phase; however, because the value of the land exceeded the value of the property used in the land trade, a separate land purchase is necessary.  On August 16, 2007, the State Land Office notified NMSBVI of their acceptance of NMSBVI’s offer to purchase the land, as approved by the NMSBVI Board of Regents, pending approval by the NM Higher Education Department and the State Board of Finance.  Approval was obtained from both oversight agencies with several stipulations.  The final three stipulations included the City of Albuquerque’s acceptance of the public work order, completion of a replat of property adjoining the 0.5 acre to the land owned by NMSBVI separating both from the larger plat, and the verification of the funding source.  The Public Works Order was completed prior to obtaining the certification of occupancy for the opening of the new site.  Forstbauer Surveying in Albuquerque is currently finalizing the requirements for replat of the property.  Therefore, verification of the funding source for the purchase of the 

land is the final stipulation to be addressed prior to completion of the purchase.  Retha Coburn stated that if this request is approved, authorization is also requested to grant Superintendent Lyle the authority to act in a signatory capacity relating to all closing documents related to the purchase of this land, including but not limited to the replat and deeds.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the use of quasi-endowment funds for the purchase of ½ acre described as “Part of the NW1/4SW1/4 and the SW1/4SW1/4 of Section 28, Township 10 North, Range 4 East, Bernalillo County, New Mexico, containing 0.5388 acres, more of less, at a total purchase price of $131,433.00; and authorized Superintendent Lyle to act in a signatory capacity relating to all closing documents related to the purchase of this land, including but not limited to the replat and deeds, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Repair/Replacement of Central Receiving Roof.


Superintendent Lyle provided an update on the project to replace the Central Receiving Building roof, on the Alamogordo Campus, due to leaks.  She stated that we have received information from the Public Schools Facilities Authority (PSFA) that informed us that we can use part of the appropriation from the 2009 legislative session for critical needs for Central Receiving, if we identify it as one of our priority needs.  In the mean time PSFA is looking into the fact that Central Receiving is an historical building, and therefore has a much higher roof replacement cost.  We had originally had a quote for roof replacement of $59,000.00.  The NM Historical Society reviewed the roof replacement plan and quote and informed us that the plan was not acceptable because we were not using the identical roofing tiles that were originally installed on the building.  They stated that we needed to carefully remove the existing tiles, save as many as possible, and replace any broken tiles with identical tiles, both in design and material.  That increased the cost of the roofing project by almost $100,000.00, with a total projected cost of approximately $131,000.00.  PSFA is going to get with the NM Historical Society and the bidder to see what they can do to help us lower the cost of this project.  This project is still under the development phase and will be presented to the board once a reasonable cost is identified.
G. Mission Statement Development.


Superintendent Lyle stated that in July the Board of Regents approved the new NMSBVI Vision Statement.  She stated that the board is now presented with a proposed revision to the NMSBVI Mission Statement that more accurately reflects the focus of our school.  The board was provided a copy of the current mission statement and the proposed revised mission statement.  Superintendent Lyle read the proposed revised mission statement to the board and asked for their input.  After review of the proposed revision the board stated that they are very pleased with the proposed revision, as presented, and does not feel that any additional revision is necessary.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to the NMSBVI Mission Statement, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Capital Projects Update.

Retha Coburn presented an update on the following ongoing capital projects:  Natatorium Renovations, Mechanical and Pool Upgrades; Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades; and Central Receiving Roof Replacement.  She stated that Todd Gower from our NMSBVI Maintenance Department has been promoted to the position of Capital Project Coordinator and will be working very closely with administration, the architects,  and the contractors on all current and future capital projects.  Margie Macias will continue to provide oversight on the three projects listed in this update, until the projects are complete.  Legal counsel has been contacted regarding the Natatorium Project and is now working with the architect, contractor, and material providers to seek a solution to the problems that we have run into with this project, which are keeping this project from reaching completion.  The Jack Hall project is moving along nicely.  We have experienced a number of change orders on this project that total, to date, $198,648.73, however we are still within the board approved budget for this project.  Any additional change orders that may come up will put us over budget, but hopefully will stay within the 10% allowance that was approved by the board.  If future change orders take us past that 10% allowance we will bring the change order to the board for a revision to the project budget.  President McAninch asked if we are still looking at a January 2010 project completion date.  Retha Coburn stated that the project completion is still scheduled for January 2010.  She stated that Margie Macias, Todd Gower, Doug Shoemaker, and Randy Puryear continue to do an outstanding job overseeing the Jack Hall renovation project on a daily basis.  Their attention to detail is phenomenal.  Retha Coburn stated that the Central Receiving Roof Replacement project is still in the planning stages with the assistance of PSFA, as reported earlier.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have identified the Watkins Education Center as a critical need.  This project will be the next major capital project.  It is imperative that we get an adequate HVAC system on this building before the environment becomes a detriment to our students and staff.  Once Jack Hall is finished we may move the education functions from Watkins Education Center to Jack Hall so that we can begin moving on the Watkins Education Center project.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding any of the ongoing capital projects.  There were no questions.
I.
TVI License Revision.
Superintendent Lyle presented a proposed revision to NMAC 6.61.10 which addresses licensure requirements for Teachers of Students with blindness/Visual Impairment.  This proposed revision will remove the requirement that persons seeking licensure to teach students with blindness and visual impairment hold special education licensure, or possess a valid certificate issued by the association of educational rehabilitation of students with visual impairments for the appropriate grade level and type.  She stated that NMSBVI has been working for a long time to remove these requirements from the TVI licensure requirements as it basically means that if you have a special education generalist license you are automatically qualified for a TVI license.  That is not appropriate and is detrimental to the education of blind/visually impaired students.  She stated that she has been meeting with the Licensure Division Program Manager, Mr. Phil Baca on this matter, and Mr. Baca has become a champion for this cause.  She stated that Mr. Baca and herself met with the Standards Committee on August 28, 2009 and presented their case regarding TVI licensure.  The Standards Committee agreed with the concern.  The revision to this statute now passes from the Standards Committee to the Cabinet Secretary of Education.  The revision to the statute will go out for public hearing, then hopefully will become an agenda item for the next legislative session.  She stated that our next step is to support the public hearing once it is scheduled.  She stated that her next step is to draft a letter to the Special Education Bureau Chief expressing NMSBVI’s concerns with the current licensure requirements and explaining why we strongly support the proposed revision to NMAC 6.61.10.
J. & K.
Legislative Update/Lobbyist Contract.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the lobbyist services contract with Kupfer Consulting has been terminated effective August 21, 2009, and a copy of the termination letter has been provided to the board.  She stated that she needs to get direction from the board as to whether they want administration to seek the services of another lobbyist immediately, or wait to see if lobbyist services are necessary.  The board asked Superintendent Lyle what she would feel comfortable with.  Does she feel capable of taking care of everything herself, without the assistance of a lobbyist?  Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI currently has a huge appropriation request, both on the capital and operational side, but she is not sure we will get any money from this upcoming legislative session.  She stated that it would be a very big surprise if we did.  She stated that at this time she cannot give the board a firm recommendation regarding lobbyist services.  She stated that for the upcoming legislative session she is certainly willing to move forward without a lobbyist if that is the desire of the board, because she realizes that the learning curve involved with a new lobbyist is extensive and time consuming.  Following an extensive discussion on this matter the board recommended that administration begin researching potential lobbyists by publishing a request for proposals.  Following receipt of the proposals administration will research any possible candidates and bring a recommendation to the board.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The board identified the need for a special board meeting to discuss student air transportation.  This is a time critical issue that cannot wait until the October regular meeting.  The board identified 6:00 p.m., September 16, 2009 as the time and date for a special meeting.  The special meeting will be via telephone conference call from the Alamogordo Campus.

The next schedule regular meeting of the board of regents is Thursday, October 29, 2009.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:30 p.m., Thursday, September 3, 2009
(Approved 9/16/09)



(Approved 9/16/09)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
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